
 

Her Worship, Mayor Annette Groves  
Office of the Mayor  
6311 Old Church Road  
Caledon, ON L7C 1J6 
 
June 4, 2025  
 
The Honourable Doug Ford,  
Premier of Ontario 
Premier's Office, Room 281 
Main Legislative Building, Queen's Park 
Toronto, ON M7A 1A5 
Premier@ontario.ca  
 
Dear Premier Ford, 
 
Illegal land use, including unauthorized development, unapproved land alterations, and other 
non-compliant activities, poses significant threats to the Town’s agricultural viability, water 
quality, and ecosystem health, in addition to decreasing adjacent land values and undermining 
public trust in land-use governance enforcement.  

There have been approximately 1,300 properties investigated in Caledon for illegal land use 
since 2015, with the majority of instances being for the operation of illegal transportation depots. 

Illegal transportation depots and parking lots undermine the success of Caledon’s largest 
industry and employment sector. The prevalence of illegal transportation depots and parking 
lots, and their disregard for architectural and landscape standards, reduce the appeal for 
investment in prestige employment lands. 

Penalties prescribed by the Planning Act are insufficient to deter violations, as they do not 
adequately reflect the economic gains derived from illegal land use activities and even 
maximum fines are difficult to obtain. The existing provisions in the Municipal Act specifically 
disallow municipalities from licensing transportation depots and truck parking.  

In June 2023, the Town of Caledon wrote to your office requesting increased authority for 
municipalities to manage illegal land use including the ability to physically bar entry to properties 
and increase maximum penalty amounts for individuals and corporations. The Town has also 
made similar requests to the Honourable Deputy Premier Sylvia Jones, the Ministry of the 



Attorney General, the Ministry of Transportation and the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and 
Housing. 

At the June 3, 2025 General Committee Meeting, Council expressed support for a motion to 
strengthen municipal authority to effectively manage illegal land use by: 

1. Amending the Planning Act to allow for a municipality to: 

a. require a person to pay an administrative penalty if the municipality is satisfied that the 
person has contravened section 41, section 46, subsection 49 (4) or section 52 or who 
contravenes a by-law passed under section 34 or 38 or an order made under section 47; 
whereas municipalities cannot currently administer administrative penalty systems under 
the Act, unlike the Municipal Act and Building Code Act, 

b. issue orders to discontinue a contravening activity or perform work to correct a 
contravention under a by-law passed under section 34 of the Act, whereas the Act does 
not currently allow it. 

c. enable a matter or thing to be done at a person’s expense in default of it being done in 
accordance with an order made under a by-law passed under section 34 of the Act; 
further, that the costs of such action taken by a municipality may be recovered by adding 
the costs to the tax roll and collecting them in the same manner as property taxes, 
whereas municipalities cannot currently perform remedial work under the Act, unlike the 
Municipal Act, 

d. register charges, fines, orders, notices, prohibitions, injunctions and court imposed 
fines in the proper land registry office, so any person acquiring any interest in the land 
subsequent to the registration of the order is deemed to have been served with the same 
order; whereas the Act does not currently allow it, 

e. increase the maximum penalty amounts to $50,000 for an individual and $100,000 for 
a corporation on a first conviction and $25,000 for each day the contravention continues 
after a conviction for an individual and $50,000 for a corporation, additionally, amending 
the Act to allow municipalities to establish minimum fines under Zoning and Site Plan 
Control by-laws and continuing offence penalties on a first conviction. 

2. Amending the Municipal Act to allow for a municipality to: 

a. provide a system of licenses under a business licensing by-law for the local parking 
and storage operations of transportation businesses, including transportation depots and 
parking lots, whereas municipalities cannot currently regulate the minimum standards 
appropriate for the community through Ontario Regulation 583/06 (Licensing Powers), 

b. close a business operating without a license or engaged in egregious illegal land uses 
that significantly harm nearby residents, the environment, and public safety; whereas 
municipalities cannot currently close or prevent illegal land use or operations from 
continuing, 

c. physically bar entry to properties where illegal land uses that have significant 
detrimental impacts on adjacent residential properties, the environment or create unsafe 
situations, 



d. register charges, fines, orders, notices, prohibitions, injunctions and court imposed 
fines in the proper land registry office, so any person acquiring any interest in the land 
subsequent to the registration of the order is deemed to have been served with the same 
order; whereas the Act does not currently allow it 

A copy of the notice of motion has been enclosed for your reference. For more information 
regarding this matter, please contact my Chief of Staff, Catherine Monast, directly by email at 
catherine.monast@caledon.ca or by phone at 905.584.2272 ext. 4539. Thank you for your 
attention to this matter.  

Sincerely, 

 

 

Mayor Annette Groves 

Town of Caledon 

 
The Honourable Ruby Sahota, Minister of Democratic Institutions and MP for Brampton North-
Caledon, ruby.sahota@parl.gc.ca  
Kyle Seeback, MP for Dufferin—Caledon, Kyle.Seeback@parl.gc.ca  
The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, Minister of Transport and Internal Trade 
chrystia.freeland@parl.gc.ca  
The Honourable Sylvia Jones, Deputy Premier, Minister of Health and MPP Dufferin-Caledon, 
sylvia.jones@pc.ola.org  
The Honourable Rob Flack, Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing, minister.mah@ontario.ca  
The Honourbale Prabmeet Singh Sarkaria, Minister of Transportation minister.mto@ontario.ca  
The Honourable Todd McCarthy, Minister of Environment, Conservation and Parks 
minister.mecp@ontario.ca  
The Honourable Doug Downey, Attorney General of Ontario, doug.downey@pc.ola.org  
Association of Municipalities of Ontario, amo@amo.on.ca 
Rural Ontario Municipal Association, roma@roma.on.ca 
City of Toronto, clerk@toronto.ca 
York Region, regional.clerk@york.ca 
City of Vaughan, clerks@vaughan.ca 
Town of Richmond Hill, clerks@richmondhill.ca 
Town of Markham, customerservice@markham.ca 
Town of Aurora, info@aurora.ca 
Town of Whitchurch-Stouffville, clerks@townofws.ca 
King Township, clerks@king.ca 
Town of Newmarket, clerks@newmarket.ca 
Township of East Gwillimbury, clerks@eastgwillimbury.ca 
Town of Georgina, info@georgina.ca 
Region of Durham, clerks@durham.ca 
Town of Ajax, clerks@ajax.ca 
Township of Brock, Clerks@brock.ca 



Municipality of Clarington, clerks@clarington.net 
City of Oshawa, clerks@oshawa.ca 
City of Pickering, clerks@pickering.ca  
Township of Scugog, mail@scugog.ca 
Township of Uxbridge, info@uxbridge.ca 
Town of Whitby, clerks@whitby.ca 
Brant County, info@brant.ca 
City of Brantford, clerks@brantford.ca 
Region of Peel, regional.clerk@peelregion.ca 
City of Brampton, cityclerksoffice@brampton.ca 
City of Mississauga, city.clerk@mississauga.ca 
Dufferin County, info@dufferincounty.ca 
Township of Amaranth, info@amaranth.ca 
Township of East Garafraxa, clerks@eastgarafraxa.ca 
Town of Grand Valley, mail@townofgrandvalley.ca 
Township of Melancthon, info@melancthontownship.ca 
Town of Mono, ClerksOffice@townofmono.com 
Township of Mulmur, info@mulmur.ca 
Town of Orangeville, clerksdept@orangeville.ca 
Town of Shelburne, clerk@shelburne.ca 
Haldimand County, info@haldimandcounty.on.ca 
Halton Region, accesshalton@halton.ca 
City of Burlington, cityclerks@burlington.ca 
City of Hamilton, clerk@hamilton.ca 
Town of Halton Hills, clerks@haltonhills.ca 
Town of Milton, townclerk@milton.ca 
Northumberland County, matherm@northumberland.ca 
Township of Alnwick/Haldimand, info@ahtwp.ca 
Municipality of Brighton, general@brighton.ca 
Town of Cobourg, clerk@cobourg.ca 
Township of Cramahe, clerk@cramahe.ca 
Township of Hamilton, clerks@hamiltontownship.ca 
Municipality of Port Hope, admin@porthope.ca 
Municipality of Trent Hills, info@trenthills.ca 
Peterborough County, info@ptbocounty.ca 
Township of Asphodel-Norwood, info@antownship.ca 
Township of Cavan Monaghan, services@cavanmonaghan.net 
Township of Douro-Dummer, info@dourodummer.on.ca 
Township of Havelock-Belmont-Methuen, havbelmet@hbmtwp.ca 
Township of North Kawartha, reception@northkawartha.on.ca 
Township of Otonabee-South Monaghan, info@osmtownship.ca 
Township of Selwyn, clerkadmin@stjosephtownship.com 
Municipality of Trent Lakes, info@trentlakes.ca 
City of Peterborough, clerk@peterborough.ca 
Wellington County, kimc@wellington.ca 
Town of Erin, clerks@erin.ca 
Town of Minto, info@town.minto.on.ca 
Township of Centre Wellington, clerks@centrewellington.ca 
City of Guelph, clerks@guelph.ca 
Township of Mapleton, clerk@mapleton.ca 
Township of Puslinch, admin@puslinch.ca 



Township of Wellington North, township@wellington-north.com 
Simcoe County, info@simcoe.ca 
City of Barrie, cityinfo@barrie.ca  
Town of Innisfil, inquiry@innisfil.ca 
Town of Bradford West Gwillimbury, clerk@townofbwg.com 
Town of New Tecumseth, info@newtecumseth.ca 
City of Orillia, clerks@orillia.ca 
Town of Collingwood, townhall@collingwood.ca 
Township of Essa, llehr@essatownship.on.ca 
Township of Oro-Medonte, info@oro-medonte.ca 
Town of Wasaga Beach, clerk@wasagabeach.com 
Town of Midland, clerks@midland.ca 
Town of Clearview, info@clearview.ca 
Township of Severn, info@townshipofsevern.com 
Township of Tiny, jreid@tiny.ca 
Township of Adjala-Tosorontio, clerk@adjtos.ca 
Township of Tay, deputyclerk@tayvalleytwp.ca 
Township of Ramara, ramara@ramara.ca 
Town of Penetanguishene, scooper@penetanguishene.ca 
City of Kawartha Lakes, clerks@kawarthalakes.ca 
Regional Niagara, clerk@niagararegion.ca 
Town of Fort Erie, clerk@forterie.on.ca 
Town of Grimsby, Administration-Office-General@grimsby.ca 
Town of Linclon, clerks@lincoln.ca 
City of Niagara Falls, clerk@niagarafalls.ca 
Town of Niagara-on-the-Lake, clerks@notl.com 
Town of Pelham, clerks@pelham.ca 
City of Port Colborne, CustomerService@portcolborne.ca 
City of St. Catharines, clerks@stcatharines.ca 
City of Thorold, clerk@thorold.com 
Township of Wainfleet, mkirkham@wainfleet.ca 
City of Welland, clerk@welland.ca 
Township of West Lincoln, clerk2@westlincoln.ca 
Regional Waterloo, regionalclerk@regionofwaterloo.ca 
City of Kitchener, clerks@kitchener.ca 
City of Waterloo, olga.smith@waterloo.ca 
City of Cambridge, servicecambridge@cambridge.ca 
Township of Wilmot, info@wilmot.ca 
Township of Wellesley, gkosch@wellesley.ca 
Township of Woolwich, mail.woolwich@woolwich.ca 
Township of North Dumfries, mail@northdumfries.ca  
 
 


